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MINUTES
PRESENT:
Carol Maga (Chair), Benny Barnes, Terence Elliott, James Eyestone, Frank Hernandez, Bruce King, Jeanette Moore, Jose Oliveira, Darlene Poe 
ABSENT:
Richard Akers, Reza Rezvani
I.  Controlling Marijuana on Campus
This agenda item was moved to first.  Carol Maga reported that she heard about students coming to class under the influence of marijuana and having a medical marijuana card.  Faculty aren’t sure what to do, and Carol wondered if marijuana on campus is increasing.  Sgt. Jose Oliveira said marijuana has been on campus for many years.  The district attorney’s office doesn’t prosecute marijuana cases as a stand-alone issue.  There has to be another crime.  Campus police have been treating marijuana the same way.  Jose said he isn’t sure if it has increased or if people are just more open about it.  Jose believes that marijuana may be legalized and taxed within the next few years.
Carol said there is also a “Drug Free Campus” policy.  It was asked if students with a medical marijuana card should be sent to a designated smoking area and Frank Hernandez said that is not appropriate.  The college does not want to get into a position of allowing anything illegal on campus.  The campus must react to the law.  Students are still suspended for using marijuana on campus.  The college will not take a position on medical marijuana.   
Frank said the college is hearing there is an increase in selling marijuana in the center of campus.  That must be dealt with by the police.  Students are not allowed to use marijuana on campus, even if they have a card.  Using marijuana is still a violation of federal law, but medical marijuana is allowed under state law if the person has a card.  

Carol asked if the college should publish its position to the students.  Frank said nothing has changed in the policy.  Selling marijuana is illegal, and there is no exception to that.  However, Jose added that for the district attorney to prosecute, there must be a certain amount.  
Jose distributed the District Police policy on medical marijuana and gave a synopsis.  If a student is caught with marijuana and has a medical marijuana card, there are certain guidelines that must be followed.  An individual can have up to 8 oz. of marijuana, or no more than 12 immature or 6 mature plants.  Frank reminded everyone that CCC also falls under the K-14 rules because of Middle College High School and the childcare center.  Jose acknowledged that CCC has a unique environment because there are minors on campus.  

Carol said Operations Council is clear on the policy that smoking marijuana is not allowed anywhere on campus.  Jeanette said the “Drug Free Campus” policy is on page 15 of the college catalog, but there needs to be a reminder to the campus of the official college policy.  Carol suggested sending a message in the next Constant Contact e-mail.  Because there are some controversial opinions on the issue of medical marijuana, she wondered if the college should sponsor a debate on the issue.  Frank said he doesn’t want to give this more credence because there haven’t been that many incidents.  He’s hesitant to put this in the Constant Contact e-mail because we don’t want to clutter the Constant Contact with so much information that students won’t read it.  Frank thinks this should be brought to the ASU because the ASU needs to be made aware of the policy.    
Terence said that one student in question thinks he is fine when he is under the influence of marijuana and wants the college to stop harassing him.  Jose added that it is easier to enforce removing a student under the influence of alcohol than it is to remove a student under the influence of marijuana.  The police must make a determination if the student is under the influence.    
Plans of Action
1. Police Services will send out a reminder of the policy and that medical marijuana cards do not go beyond the policy to all college employees.
2. Jose and Frank will get on the ASU agenda to discuss the policy.
3. Jose will inform District Police of the uniqueness of Contra Costa College because of the high school on campus so it can be determined if the District Policy on medical marijuana should be revised.

II.  LEEDS Standards for Building Certification
This item was moved to second.  Bruce King reported that the Sustainability Committee is making a recommendation that CCC will follow the LEEDS Standards for all new buildings, but we don’t want to get the official certification.  Getting the LEEDS Standards certification costs $100,000.  Ray Pyle in District Facilities wants LEEDS Standards certification a standard for all new buildings within the district.  Bruce and the Sustainability Committee think CCC can do the same thing without being certified.  We can put our own plaque on the wall.  There are other organizations that will issue the certification for free.  Bruce thinks this makes sense in light of the current budget problems.  Carol agreed that getting the LEEDS plaque is very expensive.  

The Sustainability Committee is asking for Operations Council’s approval.  Terence moved that Operations Council accept the Sustainability Committee’s recommendation that all new buildings will follow the LEEDS Standards, but will not receive the official certification.  Benny Barnes seconded the motion.  Everyone was in favor, no one was opposed.
Plan of Action
Bruce King will take Operations Council’s recommendation back to the Sustainability Committee.

III.  Re-visit Traffic Access to Library Drive
Carol reported on this item due to Richard Akers’ absence.  She reported that an automotive student came to her about problems getting to Lot 10.  Students want to know if Library Drive could be opened to traffic because it’s currently hard to get to Lot 10 from the AT-Bldg.  The Safety Committee has also sent this issue to Operations Council.  Bruce is a member of the Safety Committee and he expressed his reservations about opening Library Drive to all traffic due to safety reasons.  Jose said that having Library Drive closed doesn’t seem to prevent crime.  It makes things a little safer, but he doesn’t have a strong opinion one way or the other.  Cars are currently not cited for using Library Drive.
Library Drive was closed to traffic in 1996 after a homicide on campus.  The shooters were driving on Library Drive, shot someone standing on the quad, and then sped off, using Library Drive.  

After some discussion, it was the consensus to leave Library Drive closed to outside traffic because if it is opened, traffic will greatly increase, and this becomes a safety issue.  The college can’t please everyone.
Terence wanted clarification as to whether college employees are authorized to use Library Drive and Jose said they are.

Plan of Action
Operations Council is leaning towards keeping Library Drive closed, but the Council wants to wait until the next meeting so that Richard Akers can address this issue.
IV.  Energy Cost Saving Ideas
The college is spending $800,000 per year on utilities.  The following recommendations were made to reduce energy costs:
1) Remove all space heaters.  They are very inefficient.
2) Remove all refrigerators from small offices.  

3) Unplug all computers when not in use.  James Eyestone said if someone isn’t going to be at work for an extended period of time (two days or more), they should turn the surge protector off so all things plugged in won’t be using any energy.  However, doing this every night may cost the college money because early morning is when updates are installed.  This recommendation will be taken to College Council.  
4) The gate leading to the automotive area is left unlocked on the weekends and people dump garbage there.  This is an additional cost to Buildings & Grounds because of the extra garbage.

5) Locking classrooms when there is no class in session.  Darlene sees students in classrooms hours before their class starts.  This is an ongoing problem but nothing is done about it.  This usually occurs in the afternoons.  Terence added that every day he walks the halls and turns off lights.  He thought the lights were sensor lights that turn off when there is no movement in the classroom.  Bruce said not all classrooms have sensor lights, but Buildings & Grounds will be installing them in all classrooms.  Carol said the campus has forgotten about turning off lights.  We have already started turning on the heat an hour later and no one has complained.

6) Going to the 4/10 schedule during spring break and during any other breaks or intersessions.  Most buildings should be closed during these same times and all buildings should be closed on Friday.  There is a trap door in the music building that needs to be fixed because students go through that door when the building is closed.
7) The safety lights should use more energy efficient bulbs.  
8) Turning off the hallway lights when the campus is closed.  Darlene said the custodians are supposed to turn the hallway lights off and she will remind the custodians.

9) There should be no activity in the gym when the campus is closed.

10) Faculty should be told that there are certain times when the campus is closed and doors are not to be opened and lights should not be turned on during these times.

11) The facility fee should be examined to make sure we are charging enough for custodial, police services, etc.  There were no police during the athletic event where the shooting occurred at DVC this weekend.  The lights in the PAC are very expensive.  Carol said the fee to use the PAC has been raised because of this.  
Frank will take a tally of his staff to see if they would be willing to work a 4/10 schedule during spring break.   It was mentioned that we shouldn’t need space heaters or fans, but we do.
Plans of Action
1. Operations Council determined that the following four recommendations will be forwarded to College Council: 
a) Unplug or turn off electronics at the surge protector when you will be gone for two or more days.

· This will save significant electricity on computers, copiers, faxes etc.
b) Turn off lights when you aren’t in the room.

· This will save significant electricity.
c) Consider having all “break times” – between Christmas and spring term, spring break, between summer school and fall term… as 4 days / 10 hours. 
· This would save energy.
d) Close and lock buildings during off term/semester times.
· It is thought that people are still in buildings using resources even when classes aren’t in session.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   
2. Carol Maga will take the above four recommendations to College Council.
3. Jose Oliveira will make sure the gate leading to the automotive area is locked during the weekend.

The other remaining agenda items will be tabled until the next meeting, as well as re-visiting public access to Library Drive.   
The meeting adjourned at 10:10 a.m.

Minutes Recorded by Mary Healy
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